REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

December 16, 2014

NOTICE OF MEETING:

TO ALL BOARD OF EDUCATION MEMBERS

The regular meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union will be held on December 16, 2014, at 7:00 p.m. at Union High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey 07083


The regular meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union was held  at  Union  High  School  Library,  North Third Street, Union, New Jersey on December 16, 2014  at 7:00 p.m. pursuant to notice sent to each member.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mr. David Arminio, Dr. Guy Francis, Mr. Richard Galante, Thomas Layden, Mr. Steven Le, Mr. Vito Nufrio, Mr. Angel Salcedo and Mr. Francis Perkins, President

ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:
 Ms. Lois Jackson 
 


Mr. Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


Mr. Galante led the board and audience members in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mr. Damato read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act” a copy of which is on file in the office of the Secretary.

Mr. Perkins said that it was his sad duty to report to the community that the district suffered a tragic catastrophe last evening and he asked Mr. Tatum to report on this incident to the public.


Mr. Tatum said that Township of Union Public Schools was saddened by the sudden loss of one of its staff members, Krystle Scretchen.  He said that Ms. Scretchen was a long time employee of the district, serving the students of Union Township for the past 28 years.  Mr. Tatum said that her primary responsibility was to provide one-to-one assistance to children assigned to her care.  He said that Ms. Scretchen would also move throughout the district with her students as they transitioned to different buildings at various grade levels.  Mr. Tatum said that her assignments in this capacity included Battle Hill School, Burnet Middle School, Union High School and recently Jefferson School. He said that in addition to her role as a classroom assistant, Ms. Scretchen served as both a substitute and regular transportation assistant.  Mr. Tatum said that Ms. Scretchen’s positive and caring approach to working with district students will certainly be missed by all.  He said on behalf of the Township of Union Public Schools, he wished to express deepest sympathy and condolences to Ms. Scretchen’s family at this most difficult time.

Mr. Perkins asked everyone to observe a moment of silence in memory of Ms. Scretchen, a wonderful person who served the district for so long.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the minutes of the October 14, 2014 worksession be adopted:
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins
NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the minutes of the October 16, 2014 special meeting and the October 16, Executive Session be adopted:

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
Mr. Salcedo



MOTION WAS CARRIED

Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the minutes of the October 21, 2014 regular meeting be adopted:

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
Mr. Salcedo


MOTION WAS CARRIED

Moved  by  Mr.  Arminio, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the minutes of November 11, 2014 worksession and the November 11, 2014 Executive Session be adopted:

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante,  Mr. Le,  and Mr. Nufrio

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
Mr. Layden, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins
     MOTION WAS CARRIED

Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the minutes of November 18 2014 regular meeting and the November 18, 2014 Executive Session be adopted:

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
Mr. Le



MOTION WAS CARRIED

COMMUNICATION
LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) - CHINSKY


Mariann Chinsky, art teacher at Franklin Elementary School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement effective February 1, 2015.
REQUEST FOR USE OF HAMILTON SCHOOL – CHRIST COMMUNITY CHURCH


Pastor Richard Starling of Christ Community Church submitted a request for use of Hamilton School on Sundays from 9 a.m. to noon and Thursday evenings from 7 to 10 p.m.

REQUEST FOR APPROVAL OF TOUR – UNION HIGH SCHOOL CLASS OF 1965


Request for approval of tour of Burnet Middle School by Union High School Class of 1965 on October 10, 2015 at 11 a.m.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID MEDICAL LEAVE OF ABSENCE – MC CULLOH


Sarah A. McCulloh, LSW, districtwide transition coordinator, submitted a request for  unpaid medical leave of absence for the period December 16, 2014 through February 15, 2015

LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – USAREK-WITEK


Urszula Usarek-Witek, special education teacher at Burnet Middle School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective July 1, 2015.

COMMUNICATION LISTING GRANTS AWARDED – TOWNSHIP OF UNION EDUCATION FOUNDATION


Irene Goldie-Petras, Treasurer and Grants Purchaser, Township of Union Education Foundation submitted a letter listing grants awarded for the 2014-2015 school year

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – LA CONTE-ROE


Danielle LaConte-Roe, School Psychologist at Battle Hill Elementary School, submitted a request for maternity and unpaid family leave, for the period March 2 through the end of the 2014-2015 school year.
LETTER OF RESIGNATION – TOMAS


Juan Tomas, Assistant IT Technician, submitted a letter of resignation, effective January 6, 2015.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – MC GUIRE


Nicole McGuire, teacher at Jefferson School, submitted a request for unpaid family leave, for the period January 5 through April 5, 2015

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Mr. Tatum said that he was going to start is report with a few presentations.  He asked Assemblyman Cryan to come forward to make a presentation to Mr. Perkins.


Mr. Cryan said he wanted to take a moment to say thank you to someone whose public service has been remarkable for the Township of Union.  He said that he had the honor of bringing with him a Resolution from the State of New Jersey signed by Senate President Sweeney and Speaker Prieto and it lists a number of Mr. Perkins’ accomplish-ments to the community and his dedication to the youth of the Township as well as the differences that he has made for people each and every day not only as his time as school board president but in so many other capacities in the Township of Union.  Mr. Cryan said that Mr. Perkins was a remarkable individual but more remarkable than Mr. Perkins is Mrs. Perkins and he did not think that anyone would disagree with that.  He said that the resolution that he brought mentions Mr. Perkins’ service not only to his country where he served as a Lieutenant Colonel and to his professional career with Meyner and  Landis and it reflects the fact that Mr. Perkins has served the Township of Union Board of Education in the capacity as a board member, Vice President and President as well as leadership in so many different committees.  Mr. Cryan said that the resolution tries in some way to capture Mr. Perkins’ work but it does not mention that Mr. Perkins, through his vision of leadership, made sure that the district sold a telecommunications property which was on the top of the Empire State Building which put the district into an excellent financial position.  He said that it also does not represent the opportunities that the district students have had over the years because every school building in the district has been redone under Mr. Perkins’ leadership during his tenure on the School Board.  Mr. Cryan said that he particularly takes pride in and he knew that Mr. Perkins did as well, the alterations done at Jefferson School.  He said that as the district has come through a period of transition, Mr. Perkins was a leader with a steady hand who always spoke with the voice of experience, passion and with a commitment to the community.  
Mr. Cryan said that the resolution does not capture but Mr. Perkins captures the heart of the Township of Union.  He said that Mr. Perkins believes very strongly in the future of the community and continues to be a part of nurturing the next generation of students.  Mr. Cryan said that he personally wanted to say thank you and he knew that so many citizens in the Township owed a debt of gratitude to Mr. Perkins for his service. He said that the toughest job in politics is not being an Assemblyman or a Sheriff, it is being a member of the school board.

Mr. Cryan said that everyone has heard stories about Mr. Perkins grandchildren and that his sons both went to Notre Dame.  He said that these are the stories that are so inspiring; his children went through the school system and he now lives through his grandchildren’s success and not only emulates that for his family but wants the same for every family in the Township of Union.  Mr. Cryan said that Mr. Perkins’ passion not only for the love of his own family but for the love of every family in Union and wanting Union to be the very best it can be.  He said that he wanted to reflect and say thank you.  Mr. Cryan said that on behalf of the people of the State of New Jersey and the Township of Union he thanked Mr. Perkins for his remarkable service.  

Mr. Cryan read a portion of the resolution as follows:  Francis “Ray” Perkins has been upheld in his life efforts by his wife, Jean and his two sons and takes special delight in his three grandsons; and the people of the State of New Jersey are genuinely indebted to hard working and inspiring citizens personified by Francis Perkins, who are devoted to improving the effectiveness of their communities and the quality of life for their neighbors.

Mr. Cryan said that the resolution is a lot of words on a piece of paper and they don’t begin to say thank you for the work, the effort and the dedication but he personally wanted to thank Mr. Perkins for all that he had done for the Township and he congratulated Mr. Perkins for a “job well done”.


Mr. Perkins said that he was overwhelmed and he wished Mr. Cryan had gone a little easier on the experience part though.  He said he wanted to thank the community for giving him the opportunity to serve.  Mr. Perkins said that he couldn’t say how much each member of the board deserves a thank you for their service.  He said that he wanted to point out that a board member only has one vote  and they cannot do anything without a lot of people pushing in the same direction.  Mr. Perkins said that the staff in the district is really wonderful and Union is much more fortunate than he thought many people recognize in having the staff that it does.  He said that the district has done great things.  Mr. Perkins thanked Mr. Cryan for what he had done and for his friendship and he thanked his wife who has put up with all of this over the years.

Mr. Tatum said that the board also wanted to present Mr. Perkins with a token of its appreciation.  He said that Mr. Perkins will always be the “President of the Board” and the plaque that was being presented to Mr. Perkins had a gavel on it.  Mr. Tatum said that the plaque read as follows:  
The Township of Union Board of Education, Union, New Jersey gratefully acknowledges Francis “Ray” Perkins for 19 years of distinguished service rendered to the children of the Township of Union School System as a board member, Vice President and President.

Mr. Tatum said that there was another presentation to take place at the meeting. He said that this was a presentation to the James Monroe Elementary School of Edison, New Jersey that suffered a damaging fire earlier in the year.  Mr. Tatum said that the district has already make some donations to that district, he said that he invited a representative from Edison Public Schools to present the final funds that have been raised for them.  


Dr. Lishak asked Mrs. Moses to come to the front and she also invited the business administrator of the Edison Board of Education, Daniel Michaud as well as Mr. Tatum and board member, Vito Nufrio, to join her for the presentation.


Mr. Tatum said that there were two checks being presented tonight.  He said that Mrs. Moses, principal of Connecticut Farms School as well as Mr. Nufrio were very instrumental in coordinating the fundraising efforts in the district.  Mr. Tatum said that the two checks totaled $2100; he presented the checks to Mr. Michaud.  He thanked Mr. Michaud for coming to the meeting this evening.

Mr. Tatum said that he wanted to publically thank Mrs. Moses for coordinating the James Monroe School project and also of the district’s principals, teachers and staff who sent earlier donations to assist the Edison School District.  He said that as a result of their efforts, the Township of Union School District donated a total of $4,704 for a very worthy cause.  He thanked all of the staff members who participated in this effort.  


Mr. Tatum said that for the month of November 2014 student attendance was 94.8% and staff attendance was 95%.  


Mr. Tatum said that a total of 1,000 parents participated in National Education Week in the schools.  He said that he some very nice feedback from parents on the lessons that were observed in the classrooms.


Mr. Tatum said that Connecticut Farms School was holding their Holiday Program this evening and Livingston School’s program was tomorrow at 7 p.m.; Franklin School’s program was on December 22 and Washington School’s program was also tomorrow.  He said that Union High School will have a performance of A Christmas Carol on Saturday, December 20 at 2 p.m. and 7:30 p.m.  Mr. Tatum said that tickets were available at the door prior to the performance and the cost was $14.  He said that Deputy Mayor Figuerito of the Township of Union will star in this performance as Scrooge.  


Mr. Tatum congratulated Daniel Seugling, school psychologist at Hannah Caldwell School, who received a grant in the amount of $3,000 for a program called “Project Unify”.  He said that this education based project uses sports and education activities to promote inclusion, respect and dignity for students with and without intellectual disabilities.  

Mr. Tatum said that on behalf of the Township of Union Board of Education, all of the schools, families and students to wish everyone a Happy Holiday Season and a Prosperous New Year.

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON RESOLUTIONS ON THE AGENDA

None


EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE:

Moved by Dr. Francis, seconded by Mr. Arminio that the following resolutions be adopted:
E-1.
AMEND LIST OF STUDENTS REMOVED FROM THE ROLLS


That  approval be  given to amend the list of  students  removed from  the rolls [five (5) students for the period November 1st through November 30, 2014; a total of  twenty-one (21) students exited during the 2014-2015  school year] who are not domiciled in this school district in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes. 

E-2.
AMEND OUT-OF-DISTRICT SENT AND RECEIVED ATYPICAL STUDENT PLACEMENT LISTS AND TUITIONS FOR 2014-2015 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board amend the 2014-2015  out-of-district sent and received atypical student placement and tuition lists in  accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.
E-3.
APPROVE TOWNSHIP OF UNION TITLE I DISTRICT-SCHOOL PARENTAL INVOLVEMENT POLICY


That the board approve Township of Union Title I District-School Parental Involvement Policy in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-4.
APPROVE ESTABLISHMENT OF PRESCHOOL DISABILITIES, SELF-CONTAINED PROGRAM – HANNAH CALDWELL ELEMENTARY SCHOOL


That the board approve the establishment of a preschool disabilities, self-contained program at Hannah Caldwell Elementary School effective January 15, 2015 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-5.
APPROVE ESTABLISHMENT OF IN-CLASS SUPPORT, IN-CLASS REPLACEMENT PROGRAM FOR FINANCIAL LITERACY – UNION HIGH SCHOOL


That the board approve the establishment of an in-class support, in-class replacement program for financial literacy at Union High School effective December 17, 2014 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
E-6.
APPROVE ESTABLISHMENT OF THREE (3) SECTIONS OF IN-CLASS SUPPORT, WORLD LANGUAGE WL1421 – UNION HIGH SCHOOL


That the board approve the establishment of three (3) sections of in-class support, World  Languages  WL1421  program at Union High School, effective December 17, 2014 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-7.
AMEND LIST OF CHARTER SCHOOL TUITIONS FOR 2014-2015 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board amend list of Charter School Tuitions for the 2014-2015 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
DISCUSSION


None

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Salcedo, seconded by Mr. Le that the following resolutions be adopted:

F-1.
OFFICIAL REPORT OF ANNUAL SCHOOL ELECTION

Official report of the annual school election held on November 4, 2014 as follows:   Three Year Term - Ronnie McDowell - 2994 votes; 
Vito A. Nufrio
 -2259 votes; Ondria Caffey - 1609 votes; Christopher Hackett - 1915 votes; Steven Le - 1909 vote; Nancy Zuena - 2119 votes; Francis R. Perkins - 1955 votes

F-2
ACCEPT THE TREASURER’S REPORT


That the board accept the Treasurer’s Report dated November 30, 2014.

F-3.
ACCEPT THE SECRETARY’S REPORT


That the board accept the Secretary’s Report dated November 30, 2014.

F-4.
CERTIFY TREASURER’S AND SECRETARY’S REPORTS


Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(d), I certify that as of November 30, 2014 no budgetary line item account has obligations and payments (contractual orders) which in total exceed the amount appropriated by the district board of education pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:22-8 and 18:22-8.1. 



_____________________________       ___________________



James J. Damato, Board Secretary               Dated


Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(e), we certify that as of November 30, 2014 after review of the secretary’s monthly financial report (appropriations section) and upon consultation with the appropriate district officials that to the best of our knowledge no major account or fund has been over-expended in violation of N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(b) and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district’s financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year. This certification is solely based on the information provided by the School Business Administrator/ Board Secretary and is assumed by the board to be correct.
F-5.
APPROVE LINE ITEM TRANSFERS


That the board approve line item transfers in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-6.
APPROVE ATTACHED LIST OF CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASE ORDERS


That the board approve the attached list of contracts and/or purchase orders pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5 and 18A:18A-10(a) in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-7.
APPROVE ATTACHED LIST OF CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASES


That the board approve attached list of contracts and/or purchases pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5(21) in accordance with the information appended to these minutes:  (a) World Stage - $3,300 – main lighting rental for Grand Night for Singing – Union High School; (b) Audio Incorporated - $4,168.13 – main audio rental for Grand Night for Singing – Union High School; (c) Dazian - $1,292.40 – star drip rental for Grand Night for Singing – Union High School; (d) Nixon Awards – not to exceed $3000 – new alumni member banners – Union High School Athletics; (e) Metro Fundraising-$6,025.05 – student counsel fundraiser – Kawameeh Middle School; (f) PeeJay’s Fresh Fruit - $2,701.50 – band/chorus fundraiser – Union High School; (g) Pirylis Distributors - $1,036.30 – food concessions for band competition – Union High School; (h)  Encore Orchestra of NJ - $6,350 – orchestra for “A Christmas Carol” – Union High School; (i) James Monroe E.S., Edison Public Schools - $1367 – proceeds from fundraiser – Connecticut Farms School; (j) Jostens, Inc. - $3,810.69-Yearbook – Burnet Middle School; (k) B. G. Family – not to exceed $3,500 – fundraiser for student suffering from cancer – Union High School Athletic Department
F-8.
APPROVE DISTRICTWIDE TRAVEL AND RELATED EXPENSES


That the board approve districtwide travel and related expenses pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:11-12, N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-7 and Board Policy File Code 6471 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-9.
PRE-APPROVE DISTRICTWIDE STUDENT FIELD TRIP DESTINATIONS AND PURPOSES


That the board pre-approve districtwide student field trip destinations and purposes pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-5.8 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-10.
ACCEPT CORRECTIVE ACTION PLAN (CAP) FOR SINGLE AUDIT FISCAL YEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 2014


That the board accept Corrective Action Plan (CAP) for Single Audit Fiscal Year ending June 30, 2014 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. 
F-11. ACCEPT DONATIONS


That the board accept the following donations:  (a) $5,000 from BASF Science Grant for use by Union High School Science Department(STEAM); (b) $212.23 from Target Take Charge of Education for use by Connecticut Farms School; (c) $866 from Lifetouch National School Studios for use by Kawameeh Middle School; (d) $1,050 from Lifetouch National School Studios for use by Livingston Elementary School; (e) $1,414 from Lifetouch National School Studios for use by Washington Elementary School; (f) $358.88 from Juvenile Diabetes Research Foundation - School Walk Incentives  for use by Jefferson School; (g) $2,000 from NJ State Council Knights of Columbus for use by John Olivio’s students at Union High School; (h) $1,044 from Lifetouch National School Studios for use by Connecticut Farms School; (i)  $1,145 from Lifetouch National School Studios for use by Battle Hill Elementary School; (j) $1,305.63 from Lifetouch National School Studios for use by Jefferson School;(k) $1,145 from Lifetouch National School Studios for use by Hannah Caldwell Elementary School; (l) $1,160 from Lifetouch National School Studios for use by Burnet Middle School
DISCUSSION:


Mr. Perkins congratulated those individuals who won seats on the Board of Education at the November election.  He was very sincere when he spoke earlier of the rewards of the challenge of serving on the Board.  Mr. Perkins said that there are problems, questions, opportunities for problem solving and resolution that pop up that are not readily apparent to those who are not involved with the operations of the school district.  He said that he was sure that all of the new members will perform well and that the district remains in good hands.


 
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

  
OPERATIONS COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Mr. Salcedo that the following resolutions be adopted:
O-1.
AFFIRM SUPERINTENDENT’S RESOLUTION OF HIB CONCLUSIONS


That the board affirm the Superintendent’s resolution of Harassment, Intimidation and Bullying (HIB) conclusions for the period November 17 to December 12, 2014.    

O-2.
APPROVE BUS EMERGENCY EVACUATION AND SECURITY DRILL REPORTS


That pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:17-11.2 the board approve bus emergency evacuation and security drill reports in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. 

O-3.
APPROVE CHANGE ORDER #1 – ENVIROCON, LLC


That the board approve Change Order #1 from Envirocon, LLC, 490 Schooley’s Mountain Road, Hackettstown, NJ for refund of Unused Contingency Allowance in the amount of $53,900 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-4.
APPROVE RESOLUTION INDEMINITY AND TRUST RENEWAL AGREEMENT AND RESOLUTION TO JOIN THE NEW JERSEY SCHOOLS INSURANCE GROUP ERIC NORTH


That the board approve Resolution Indemnity and Trust Renewal Agreement and Resolution to Join the New Jersey Schools Insurance Group ERIC North for the period 2014-2017 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION


None
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the following resolutions be adopted:

P-1.
APPROVE PERSONNEL ACTIONS


That Personnel Actions be approved in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-2.
AMEND SUBSTITUTE LISTS – 2014-2015 SCHOOL YEAR


That the Board amend the 2014-2015 Substitute lists, in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-3.
APPROVE LEAVES OF ABSENCE FOR STAFF


That the board approve leaves of absence for the following staff:  (a) Danielle LaConti-Roe, School Psychologist at Battle Hill School, maternity and unpaid family leave for the period March 2 through the end of the 2014-2015 school year; (b) Nicole McGuire, teacher at Jefferson School, unpaid family leave for the period January 5 through April 5, 2015
P-4.
ACCEPT LETTERS OF RESIGNATION


That the board accept letters of resignation for the following staff:  (a) Mariann Chinsky, art teacher at Franklin Elementary School, effective February 1, 2015 (retirement); (b) Juan Tomas, Assistant IT Technician, effective January 6, 2015; (c) Urszula Usarek-Witek, special education teacher at Burnet Middle School, effective July 1 2015
P-5.
AMEND RESOLUTION PROVIDING SALARY AND FRINGE BENEFITS FOR CENTRAL OFFICE PERSONNEL


That the board amend Resolution Providing Salary and Fringe Benefits for Central Office Personnel to include Facilities Coordinator in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. 
P-6.
AMEND RESOLUTION P-5 APPROVED NOVEMBER 18, 2014 – EDUCATION, INC.


That the board amend resolution P-5 which was approved November 18, 2014 for Education, Inc., 20 Main Street, Unit 2, Plymouth, Massachusetts to provide bedside instruction on an “as needed” basis for the 2014-2015 school year to include Caitlin McCaffrey and Tracy Vail as certified teachers at a rate not to exceed $15,000.

P-7.
APPROVE CERTIFIED TEACHER FOR BEDSIDE INSTRUCTION – BROOKFIELD ACADEMY, INC.


That the board approve certified teacher, Autumn D. Florez, employed by Brookfield Academy, Inc., 1009 Berlin Road Cherry Hill, NJ to provide bedside instruction for a district student on an “as needed” basis for the 2014-2015 school year in an amount not to exceed $3,000 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. (7693-11-150-100-320-01-19)

P-8.
APPROVE CERTIFIED TEACHER FOR BEDSIDE INSTRUCTION – MIDDLESEX REGIONAL EDUCATIONAL SERVICES COMMISSION


That the board approve certified teacher, Debra L. Turner, employed by Middlesex Regional Educational Services Commission to provide bedside instruction for district students on an “as needed” basis for the 2014-2015 school year in an amount not to exceed $2,500 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. (7639-11-150-100-320-01-19)

P-9.
APPROVE CURRICULUM WRITING TEAMS


That the board approve Curriculum Writing Teams in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-10.
APPROVE TEACHER TO CONDUCT RESEARCH – GRENNOR


That the board approve Richard Grennor, district teacher, to conduct research for his doctorial dissertation in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION


None
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

POLICY COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Layden that the following resolution be adopted:

POL-1.  ADOPT SERIES 9000 BYLAWS OF THE BOARD


That the board adopt Series 9000 Bylaws of the Board in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


Mr. Arminio said that with the adoption of the Bylaws of the Board, the re-writing of the policy manual is now complete.  He thanked Mr. Damato and all of the staff who helped with this revision process.  Mr. Arminio said that the entire policy manual will be posted on the district’s website for the public’s access.


Mr. Nufrio thanked Mr. Arminio for his hard work and all of the time that he put into the revision of the policy manual. 


Mr. Perkins said that from time to time the policy manual is revised and this process has gone on throughout his 19 years on the board.  He said that the community owed Mr. Arminio a debt of thanks for the work that he did on this project.

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

LEGAL COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Nufrio, seconded by Mr. Le that the following resolution be adopted:

L-1.
APPROVE STIPULATION OF SETTLEMENT 


That the board approve Stipulation of Settlement in connection with the matter of M.O. o/b/o D.N. v. Union Township Board of Education; Office of Administrative Law; Agency Reference No.: 2015-21885; OAL Docket No.: EDS14879-14 in accordance with the information recorded in the nonpublic portion of these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


None

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

APPROVAL OF BILLS

Moved by Mr. Salcedo,  seconded by Mr. Le that the Board concur with the bills listed in the permanent bound register appended to these minutes and be ordered for payment.
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Mr. Nufrio wanted to thank Mr. Le for the time that he served on the board.  He said that his efforts were well noted, his dedication was excellent and his participation will be missed.

Mr. Arminio said that in November, Union High School Performing Arts Company presented “A Grand Night for Singing”.  He said that he enjoyed the program and congratulated the group for an outstanding performance.  Mr. Arminio said that he was looking forward to the spring musical presentation.


Mr. Arminio said that he also wanted to congratulate the Union High School Football Team who had a gratifying win in the Thanksgiving Day Game over Linden High School.  He said that the game was played in not very good weather or field conditions.  Mr. Arminio said that Linden High School is this year’s Group 5, Section II champions and rated No. 19 in the State by the Star Ledger.  


Mr. Arminio said that if there will be a “Union County Meet Up” on January 14th will be held in Cranford.  He said that he would be attending this program.

Mr. Arminio said that on January 24th there will be a highlight from the Workshop of 2014 in Atlantic City.  He said that if board members missed or were shut out of any of the workshops; some of the popular seminars will be re-done in Princeton.  Mr. Arminio encouraged the board members to look at these items.


Mr. Arminio said that he wanted to extend his thanks to Mr. Le for his time on the board; he would be missed.


Mr. Arminio said that he has worked with Mr. Perkins for the past five years and during that time there were many debates and they did not always agree but afterwards all differences were put aside and were able to have friendly discussions about things that are important in life.  He said that he had learned so much from Mr. Perkins over the last five years and he thanked Mr. Perkins for his leadership, for his friendship and he felt that Mr. Perkins would be missed and his guidance and leadership will be hard to replace. 


Mr. Nufrio said that he too has had the pleasure of working with Mr. Perkins for the past three and a half years.  He said that when he first came onto the board, he noted that Mr. Perkins was an attorney on the board and he should be able to unravel some of the mysteries that occur.  Mr. Nufrio said that he also wanted to thank Mrs. Perkins for allowing Mr. Perkins to serve on the board.  He said that twenty years was a long time to be on the board; it was a lifetime.  Mr. Nufrio said that he and Mr. Perkins have had great discussions but one thing that always came to the forefront was that it was always about the children, the staff and the community.  He said that if the board continues to focus on those three things, the board will always do the right thing.

Mr. Perkins said that what the board does is to benefit the students in the district.  He said that as Mr. Cryan stated earlier, his family means everything to him; he said that he has two sons that he enjoyed watching grow up and now he is enjoying watching his grandsons grow up.  Mr. Perkins said that if was going to ask the board to do anything, it is to strengthen the district’s early childhood education programs because it is there that the “die is cast”.  

Mr. Layden said that it has been an honor to work with Mr. Perkins for the past five plus years.  He said that Mr. Perkins has always been a mentor to him, he has looked up to Mr. Perkins and has learned a lot from Mr. Perkins.  Mr. Layden said that he appreciated what Mr. Perkins has done for the Union Board of Education and his dedication of many hours to the school district.  He said that Mr. Perkins had done so much for the community.  Mr. Layden wished Mr. Perkins the best in the future.  


Mr. Salcedo wanted to echo all of the other board members sentiments to Mr. Perkins.  He said that he wanted to thank Mr. Perkins for his mentorship; he said as a first year board member, not knowing how a board works, Mr. Perkins met with him many Saturdays and answered many of his phone calls. Mr. Salcedo said that this shows the type of leader Mr. Perkins is.  He also wanted to thank Mr. Perkins for his leadership in the military for over thirty years and his service to the community.  Mr. Salcedo said that Mr. Perkins has set an incredible example as a citizen and as a leader. 


Mr. Le thanked the entire board as well as Mr. Perkins individually.  He applauded Mr. Perkins contributions to the board to ensure that the district schools were well run.  Mr. Le said that although he credits much of his success to his teachers throughout the years, he also credits Mr. Perkins for making sure that the infrastructure was there.


Mr. Le also wanted to thank Mr. Arminio and Mr. Nufrio for their remarks.  He said that four months ago he had the distinct honor and privilege of being appointed as a member of the board of education and in the process, became the youngest member in the Township’s history.  Mr. Le said that the past four months have been truly humbling in allowing him to serve a community that has given so much to him.  He thanked the entire board for supporting his appointment; he thanked Mr. Tatum and Dr. Lishak for being two outstanding leaders in the school district who have built a stronger school district and will continue to build it for years to come.  Mr. Le also wanted to thank the central office staff, who ensure the day to day operations of the school system.  He also wanted to thank the teachers and staff for making an impact every single day.  Mr. Le said that she also wanted to thank his family who have supported him through the entire process.  He said that being a Vietnamese immigrant, his parents never received a good education throughout their childhood and one of the reasons he went for the board appointment and ran in the election was that he felt the noble cause was not only to get an good education for himself but to ensure that all of the children of Union would get a great education that any child from any part of the world would yearn and die for.  Mr. Le said that he was very proud that his tenure on the board was not a “caretaker” role and many things were accomplished during his time on the board.  He said that appointing Mr. Tatum as the next Superintendent of Schools is a great asset for the district.  Mr. Le said that he was also very proud that the board had a three year strategic plan which contained approximately 19 short and long term goals.  

Mr. Le said that public education produces miracles and he recalled two stories.  Mr. Le said that the first story was about a girl who grew up without a father and that alone according to statistics would put her at a disadvantage.  He said that thanks to the school system and her religious faith, she worked hard and took part is as many extracurricular activities as she could; she graduated in the top ten of her class in 2008.  Mr. Le said that this girl continued with her education at Duke University graduated and went back to Duke Divinity School and is now working toward her Masters in Social Work at the University of North Carolina in Chapel Hill.  

Mr. Le said that his second story concerned a boy who did not live a life of privilege and statistics will show that socio-economic status correlates to academic future success; however this boy defied that.  He said that this young man served as a past quarterback of the football team at the high school and after graduation attended Rutgers University, graduated with honors, worked for the Clinton Foundation and is now attending Rutgers Medical School.


Mr. Le said that he believed public education was the most important thing that a community invests in.  He said that it was the most powerful weapon to attack the society’s inequalities.  Mr. Le said that the late Senator Edward Kennedy said, “for all those whose cares have been our concern, the work goes on, the cause endures, the hope still lives and the dream shall never die.”  Mr. Le asked that the board continue to reach for the “dream” to ensure that any child in the community receives a quality education.


Mr. Galante thanked Mr. Le for his time, his commitment, his enthusiasm and despite his young age, his insight.  He said that it has been very well appreciated by all of the board members and it was pretty invigorating.  Mr. Galante said that he was lucky to serve with Mr. Le even if it was for a short time and he looked forward to seeing Mr. Le in the future in the political or community scene.

Mr. Galante said that he had known Mr. Perkins for a long time.  He thanked Mr. Perkins for all of the time and effort he has put in with him.  Mr. Galante said that Mr. Perkins helped him to get to a point where he felt he had learned a lot about the education system.  He said that what is most important are the students and the staff that continue to make Union a great place to live.  Mr. Galante said that Mr. Perkins would be sorely missed.


Dr. Francis said that he only knew Mr. Perkins for a few years.  He said that when he became a board member he was warned that Mr. Perkins could be tough and sometimes mean.  Dr. Francis said that since he has been on the board, Mr. Perkins has been very helpful to him as a new member.  He said that he has spoken to Mr. Perkins about issues that he had.  Dr. Francis thanked Mr. Perkins for his service to the district and to the children of the Township.  He wished Mr. Perkins the best in the upcoming years.  

Mr. Damato said that he had been “arguing” with Mr. Perkins for the past twenty years and every time that they have had a debate about something, it always turns into an argument but it is always a learning experience and it always results in a better outcome for the district.  He said that he felt they had worked very hard over the past twenty years and he felt that this board and previous boards can be proud of the school district that has been created.  Mr. Damato said that he has worked through the best of times and the absolute worst of times in some senses.  He said that if you work with someone long enough and on that level, you cannot help but becoming closer on a personal level.  Mr. Damato said that he and Mr. Perkins have shared births, deaths, marriages and divorces and Mr. Perkins has always been a true supporter of everyone who works in the district.  He said that he and everyone in the district were thankful for Mr. Perkins’ service.  Mr. Damato said that he and Mr. Perkins have argued over some minute details and they have also celebrated huge triumphs.  He said that there has been a wide range of emotion over twenty years but in the end, they always did what needed to be done to help Union’s children succeed and do their best.  Mr. Damato thanked Mr. Perkins and said it had been a pleasure to work with him.  Mr. Perkins said that Mr. Damato had taught him a lot over the past twenty years as well.
NEW BUSINESS

None
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

Ms. Hall wanted to give her best wishes to Mr. Perkins.  She said that the only thing that hasn’t been mentioned is that Mr. Perkins always moved forward never considering or being concerned about getting the credit.  Ms. Hall said that Mr. Perkins has worked so diligently for people who benefited so much from it and that is the epitome of character and integrity.  She said that she would miss seeing Mr. Perkins at the meetings and she thanked Mr. Perkins for his service. 

Ms. Hall said that Mr. Le was one of her former students.  She said that one of the best tributes to a teacher moving forward is to watch a student become so successful.  Ms. Hall said that she couldn’t help but take some of the credit.  She said that Mr. Le has made her very proud.



Ms. Brown said that unfortunately she was speaking with a heavy heart.  She said that she was not that happy with the goings on at Burnet Middle School and she felt that the district was losing a lot of the students.  Ms. Brown said that at the last meeting she attended she did comment that there needed to be more things for the students to do.  She said that she felt that the students did not have enough tangible things to put their hands on to keep them busy and excited.  Ms. Brown said that when she was in middle school, she was very excited to go to school because it was fun place to be and all her friends were there.  She said that she has heard students say that they hate going to school and parents are talking about taking their children out of the school and sending them elsewhere.  Ms. Brown said that she bought a home in Union because she heard that it was one of the premier districts in the state.  She said she agreed during Education Week, many parents did visit the school but if the administration and the staff are not working together and the morale in the building is not high, it does bring the students down.  Ms. Brown asked if the board could consider having more “activities” for students to get involved in.  Mr. Perkins said that when his sons went through Burnet, a lot of the comments that Ms. Brown was making now were being made then.  He said that this is a struggle that goes well beyond the Township of Union Schools.  Mr. Perkins said that these are very trying times but he was sure that this board and all succeeding boards have the welfare of the students at heart.  He said that people like Ms. Brown will save the system.  


Mr. Tatum said that one of the things about middle school students is the uniqueness of their characters and the needs that they bring to school.  He said that one of the things that the district has to work on and he did want to get some new programs off the ground after the holiday season is to take a hard look at what the specific needs are.  Mr. Tatum said that he has heard Ms. Brown’s cries and he said that middle schools will be a priority for him to look at all of the district’s programs. He said that one thing that he has emphasized to the board of education over the past years was the need to look at how the schools are structured.  Mr. Tatum said that this is something he will be taking a closer look at.  He said that when there is a short term grade span in a school, it takes away from school attachment where students start to take pride in what is going on at their school.  Mr. Tatum said that also middle school students place a lot of dynamics on a day to day basis in terms of their development and he thought there had to be match between the type of instruction that takes place and the kind of programs that are put in place that are centered around middle school students age level and needs.  He said that unfortunately the district is stuck with state mandates and fulfilling those mandates and forgetting that these students have particular needs.  Mr. Tatum said that the district has to ask itself if “it teaches the way students learn” and it has to determine whether the curriculum that it is implementing is a match between the needs of the students and how the district is preparing them.  He said this is the starting point as the district moves forward.  Ms. Brown said that the district must meet the students where they are.  Mr. Tatum said that he agreed with this 100%.  

Mr. Ulimey thanked Mr. Perkins for his contributions to the Township.  He asked the board if there was anything done to “appreciate” the district’s former Superintendent and if this was not done, it was not too late to do it.  Mr. Ulimey said that he had four children in the school system and he had nothing bad to say about the teachers in the district.  He also felt that the students needed more to do to keep them occupied.  Mr. Ulimey said that a few weeks ago he found out about the discipline code in the district because his son was involved in an altercation at school.  He said that he was surprised when his son was suspended for two days as a result.  Mr. Ulimey said that at this time of the year when the district is preparing for the Common Core test, it is imperative that students remain in class.  He said that even if a child should misbehave, he did not feel that they should be suspended from going to class. Mr. Ulimey said that he was at the meeting tonight to speak about the discipline code and request that there be a uniform code throughout the district.  He felt that the problem in the schools is not the teachers but the administrators and the politicians and also the lack of parental guidance.  Mr. Ulimey thought that the only way to combat this problem was to extend the school day and the school year.  


Mr. Perkins said that the issues that Mr. Ulimey has raised are issues that have been discussed many times.  He said that accomplishing these kinds of things was extraordinarily difficult but he appreciated Mr. Ulimey’s interest and he knew that Mr. Ulimey’s children would do well because he wanted them to do well and he was setting a good example from them.


Mr. Tatum requested that Mr. Ulimey contact his office to set up an appointment so that he could speak to him about his concerns.  He said that some of Mr. Ulimey’s concerns go hand in hand with the issues that Ms. Brown spoke about earlier and some of the things that the district is planning to try in the future.


Rev. Starling thanked Mr. Perkins and Mr. Le for their service to the community and to the education of the children.  He said that the district needs to understand that everyone wants the same thing.  Rev. Starling said that there are several churches in the Township that have tremendous youth ministries and in his church children from grammar school through high school participate.  He said that his church had a summer program for students which kept children busy during the summer months with varied activities.  Rev. Starling said that he also mentors many students whose parents are having problems dealing with them.  He said that he believed by working together, a lot of violence and a lot of the nonsense that takes place in the public school system can be eliminated.  Rev. Starling said that he is not trying to indoctrinate the children with his personal beliefs but he is trying to empower them to be productive citizens in society.  He said that he needs to have discussions with the district administration as to what can be done to best serve the community to ensure that its children have the best opportunities to be successful.  


Mr. Grundy said that his concern was regarding the PARCC testing that is coming up.  He said that he thought by now someone in the district was going to produce a document stating the status of the use of the PARCC test results as a criteria to assign students to Gifted and Talented and Advanced Placement programs in the district.  Mr. Grundy asked if the district has taken any position on this to date.  He said that due to the fact that the PARCC test is “here to stay” whether the district likes it or not, he felt that is was a system devised to change the way students are being trained to solve problems.  Mr. Grundy felt that this was good thing and he was all for it.  He asked if there was any policy in place to help the teachers prepare to reshape teaching materials so that they can provide students with examples that mirror the way in which the PARCC is going to be conducted.  Mr. Grundy asked if teachers are being given training and support in order for them to train the students to do well on this new test.  He hoped that when summer packets are prepared for the next summer break, they reflect the PARCC test.  


Mr. Perkins said that the board and the district have been criticized for not answering questions about the PARCC test but the truth is the board, as a board, has no position; he said that the only way the board can express a position is by way of resolution and that has not been done.  He said that he understood the frustrations of Mr. Grundy as well as the frustrations of many of the staff but not even the Commissioner of Education can provide exact information regarding the test.  


Mr. Arminio said that he did know that some of the staff members have met with administrators to discuss the questions of how the results of the PARCC test will be used to determine if students will be eligible to participate in certain programs within the district.  Mr. Tatum said that the state has promised that a “handbook” will be distributed regarding the PARCC test.  He said that there will be a question and answer session for parents set up once all of the rules and regulations concerning the test are received.  Mr. Tatum said that professional development for teachers is ongoing in the district and all of the activities that the teachers are working on are dealing with the PARCC test.  He said that he collects data from the building principals on a monthly basis and all of them have indicated that their buildings are getting prepared for the test.  Mr. Tatum said that there is also a lot more “keyboarding” instruction and the strategies being taught in the classroom are based upon the types of skills to solve problems which will be included on the test as well as the Common Core Standards.  He said that there are a lot of efforts going on in the district to prepare students but Union is not the only district in the area that is struggling with the lack of information that is being provided from the state.  Mr. Tatum said that as information is received it is being reacted to and released to the public.  He said that last year it was about infrastructure and about having enough technology available to support the test.  Mr. Tatum said that the district has undertaken the challenge and the technology is now in place.  He said that Mr. Perkins was very eloquent when he said that the district had to go by what the Commissioner of Education and those in power to make the decisions give to the district.  


Mr. Grundy said that there was a memo which came from Trenton in October which implied that the results of the PARCC testing will not be “good” and in that same memo the state “opened the door” to districts to change their policies regarding the use of standardized testing in order to make decisions about student placement.  He felt that the district should have come to a quick decision based on this memo from the state.  Mr. Grundy said that the issue was not whether whatever the district decides was in total agreement with the wishes, desires or the needs of Trenton but that the community is getting upset about this issue.


Mr. Tatum said that at last week’s meeting, Dr. Francis did state opposition on behalf of the board.  He said that the issue is that if the district is going to remain in compliance with what the State of New Jersey says must be done and it is required that the district administer the PARCC test.


Mr. Grundy said that he was not talking about “opting out” of the test.  He said that the PARCC test is good but the community is being kept in the darkness about what is going to happen and how the results of the test will be implemented.  Mr. Grundy said that at the meetings that have been held in the district regarding the test, parents are complaining that teachers are not doing enough to prepare the students for the PARCC test.  


Mr. Tatum said that the professional staff, the support staff and the administrative staff in the district is in no way interested in students not doing well on any exam or any task that is put before us.  He said that he was not interested in keeping the parents or the public in the “dark” on anything.  Mr. Tatum said that it is the district’s job to disseminate information as it is received and he felt that the district was doing that and that the district was making every effort to ensure that its students have a fair opportunity to do well on the exam.  He said that regarding the state’s expectation that students will not do well on this test, he said that the trend in testing is that when something new is being brought in, the scores do take a dip but as the district changes its ways of teaching and preparation, the scores will continue to rise.  Mr. Tatum said that he has statistics to support this position.  He said that he did not want Mr. Grundy or any parent in the district to think that there is one person on the district’s professional staff that is interested in children not doing well.  Mr. Tatum said he did not go into this business for that purpose.  


Mr. Perkins said that he wanted to make it clear to the community that boards of education are not autonomous bodies.  He said that boards of education are political subdivisions that must follow the laws articulated by the Department of Education; there is no choice.  Mr. Perkins said that when each new board member is sworn in, they pledge to follow the dictates of the U.S. Constitution and the State Constitution.  He said that the State Constitution requires that every student be given a “thorough and efficient education” and the courts have interpreted all of those things.  Mr. Perkins said that the dictates of the Commissioner of Education and the law as articulated in our courts are binding on every single local school district.  He said that some school districts will say that they object to some issues but the truth of the matter is that the board of education is not autonomous and it does not have the freedom that some people feel that it does.  Mr. Perkins invited Mr. Grundy to speak further with Mr. Tatum about the issue.


Mr. Nufrio said that he personally attended two of the parent workshops regarding PARCC testing at Washington School and Kawameeh Middle School.  He said that he wanted to compliment the Supervisors from the Math and Language Arts Department for doing a terrific job in both their visual presentation and in the explanation that went with it.  Mr. Nufrio said that he also took the opportunity to inquire as to whether or not Pearson, which is the company that provides the PARCC testing, would be sending anyone to assist the districts in providing the type of training that Mr. Grundy referred to and the answer was that they would not be doing that.  He said that the company will provide tutorial videos that will be shared with the faculty and along with how the Supervisors themselves have been trained with those tutorials and with whatever written documents they have been provided with, other than that there is not much more that can be done other than to follow the mandate of the State.  He said that the Statute says that the district needs to provide the means for a “thorough and efficient education” and the district must do that via the state mandates; there is no other alternative.  Mr. Nufrio said that the district is not keeping anyone in the dark and whenever information is received it is shared with the faculty and the community as best it  can.


Mr. Perkins wished everyone Happy Holidays.  He said that it a pleasure to serve the community.  Mr. Perkins said that he was not sure what would come next, but it will be fun.

MOTION TO ADJOURN
There being no further business before the board, it was moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Le that the meeting be adjourned at 8:45 p.m.

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED





Respectfully submitted,





JAMES J. DAMATO
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